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THE EXECUTIVE

        Minutes of the meeting held on 28 January 2019

PRESENT:  Councillor Llinos Medi Huws (Chair) 
Councillor Ieuan Williams (Vice-Chair)

Councillors Richard Dew, Carwyn Jones, R. Meirion Jones, Alun 
Mummery, R.G. Parry, OBE, FRAgS, Dafydd Rhys Thomas, Robin 
Williams

IN ATTENDANCE: Chief Executive
Assistant Chief Executive (Partnerships, Community and Service 
Improvement)
Assistant Chief Executive (Governance and Business Process 
Transformation)/Statutory Director of Social Services
Head of Function (Resources) & Section 151 Officer
Head of Democratic Services (for item 5)
Head of Housing Services (for item 8)
Housing Service Manager (Strategy Commissioning & Policy)( for item 8) 
Committee Officer (ATH)

APOLOGIES: None 

ALSO PRESENT: Councillors Aled Morris Jones, Eric Jones, R. Llewelyn Jones 

1 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No declaration of interest was made.

2 URGENT MATTERS CERTIFIED BY THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OR HIS APPOINTED 
OFFICER 

None to report.

3 MINUTES 

The minutes of the previous meeting of the Executive held on 17 December, 2018 were 
presented for confirmation.

It was resolved that the minutes of the previous meeting of the Executive held on 17 
December, 2018 be confirmed as correct subject to noting Councillor Richard Dew 
as present at the meeting.

4 MINUTES - CORPORATE PARENTING PANEL 

The minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Parenting Panel held on 10 December, 2018 
were presented for adoption.
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It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Parenting Panel 
held on 10 December, 2018 be adopted.

5 THE EXECUTIVE'S FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME 

The report of the Head of Democratic Services incorporating the Executive’s Forward Work 
Programme for the period from February, 2019 to September, 2019 was presented for the 
Executive’s consideration.

The Head of Democratic Services updated the Executive as follows –

Items new to the Work Programme -

• Item 1 – Toilet Strategy Consultation the decision on which is delegated to the 
Portfolio Holder and is scheduled to be issued in January/February, 2019.
• Item 7 – Capital Strategy to be considered by the Executive at its 18 February, 2019 
meeting.
• Item 8 – Capital Budget, 2019/20 to be considered by the Executive at its 18 
February, 2019 meeting.
• Item 14 – Changes to the Constitution (Scrutiny Procedure Rules) to be considered 
by the Executive at its 18 February, 2019 meeting.
• Item 23 – Discretionary Housing Payments Policy to be considered by the 
Executive at its 25 March, 2019 meeting.
• Item 24 – Further Education Trust Annual Report to be considered by the Executive 
at its 25 March, 2019 meeting.
• Item 25 – Housing Revenue Account Business Plan to be considered by the 
Executive at its 25 March, 2019 meeting.
• Item 26 – Supporting People Commissioning Panel to be considered by the 
Executive at its 25 March, 2019 meeting.
• Item 27 – Schools’ Modernisation (Report on objections to the refurbishment and 
expansion of Ysgol Llandegfan, closure of Ysgol Beaumaris and refurbishment of Ysgol 
Llangoed) to be considered by the Executive at its 25 March, 2019 meeting.
• Item 28 – Schools’ Modernisation (Report on objections to the expansion of Ysgol y 
Graig and closure of Ysgol Talwrn) to be considered by the Executive at its 25 March, 2019 
meeting.
• Item 37 – Corporate Scorecard 2019/20 Quarter 1 to be considered by the 
Executive at its September, 2019 meeting
• Item 38 – 2019/20 Revenue and Capital Budget Monitoring Report Quarter 1 to be 
considered by the Executive at its September, 2019 meeting.

Changes since the publication of the agenda and the report above –

• Item 17 – School Transport Policy re-scheduled for consideration from the 18 
February, 2019 meeting of the Executive to the 25 March, 2019 meeting.
• Item 22 – Delivery of Leisure provision for future generations – Service request to 
re-schedule the item from the Executive’s 25 March, 2019 meeting to a later meeting on a 
date to be confirmed. 

It was resolved to confirm the Updated Forward Work Programme for the period 
February to September, 2019 with the additional changes outlined at the meeting. 



3

6 CARE INSPECTORATE WALES AUDIT REPORT ON THE CHILDREN AND FAMILIES 
SERVICE 

The report of the Head of Children and Families’ Services summarising the outcome of 
CIW’s re-inspection of Children and Families’ Services at the Isle of Anglesey County 
Council in October, 2018 was presented for the Executive’s consideration. Also presented 
was a copy of CIW’s re-inspection report.

The Chair and Portfolio Member for Social Services reported that CIW’s report following its 
re-inspection of Children and Families’ Services at the Council is a positive report which 
acknowledges the significant improvements made by Anglesey’s Children’s Services in a 
number of key areas since the original inspection in November, 2016. However, the report 
also identifies areas for further development and these will be the focus of attention for the 
Children’s Services Improvement Panel and will be clearly highlighted in the new Service 
Improvement Plan which is intended to take the service forwards. The Portfolio Member 
said that Children’s Services are a crucial component of Local Authority provision, and in 
Anglesey as in other areas of Wales, Children’s Services are facing a number of 
challenges; this was recognised by Council Leaders who shared their concerns about the 
future of Children’s Services and the financial pressures which meeting growing demand in 
Children’s Services are putting on Council budgets at a recent meeting of the Wales Local 
Government Association. The improvements achieved by Anglesey’s Children’s Services 
over the course of the last two years are as a result of Members and Officers working 
collaboratively with the objective being that these improvements should also lead to 
improved outcomes for children and their families. The positive impacts of a service that is 
performing well need to be reflected within communities and in the lives of looked after 
children and their families. The Chair thanked the Interim Head of Children’s Services for 
putting together the initial Service Improvement Plan after the 2016 inspection, the Head of 
Children and Families’ Services for taking the Plan forwards and the Chief Executive, 
Assistant Chief Executive/ Statutory Head of Social Services, and Strategic Leadership 
Team for their guidance and support.  

The Assistant Chief Executive (Governance and Business Process Transformation)/ 
Statutory Director of Social Services said that she was grateful to CIW both for their 
inspection work in 2016 and 2018 and their contribution to the Service’s improvement work 
by way of encouragement and support ensuring that the Service remained on the right 
pathway throughout the improvement process of the last two years. The Officer 
emphasised that work still remains to be done, and that improving Children and Families’ 
Services is a continual process. The areas for development identified by CIW are ones that 
the Service agrees with and has recognised, the feeling being that the Service is 
increasingly self-aware and knows where it is at, and where it wishes to be. The table in the 
report which provides the Service’s position on each of the 14 areas for development 
represents the kernel of a new Service Improvement Plan; it will be added to by the Service 
based on its understanding of the areas which it wishes to develop for example, the Small 
Group Homes initiative and After-Care. The new SIP will be developed over the next few 
months before it is presented to the Children’s Services Improvement Panel and thereafter 
to the Corporate Scrutiny Committee and to the Executive. The Officer said that it is 
essential that the Service maintains the momentum of improvement achieved in the last 
two years and that it continues to work collaboratively with Members and partners to further 
improve services. The Assistant Chief Executive/Statutory Director of Social Services 
thanked the Children’s Services Improvement Panel, the Strategic Leadership Team and 
the Service’s partners for all contributing to the improvement process with the greatest 
thanks being due to Children and Families’ Services staff and the Service’s Management 
Team.
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The Chair referred to the 17 January, 2019 meeting of the Corporate Scrutiny Committee at 
which CIW’s Re-Inspection Report of Anglesey’s Children’s Services was considered. She 
outlined the Scrutiny Committee’s conclusions based on the Scrutiny Manager’s summary 
of the Committee’s discussions as follows –

• That the Scrutiny Committee was gratified by the conclusions of CIW’s re-
Inspection report noting that the main messages accord with the Authority’s understanding 
of the Service.
• That CIWs report does not say anything that Management and Elected Members 
are not already aware of.
• That CIW had confirmed at the meeting that all statutory responsibilities within 
Children’s Services are being met and that at the time of the inspection there were no 
areas of concern that needed to be escalated.
• That CIW had confirmed that the outline SIP is robust and covers the identified 
areas for development.
• That CIW had confirmed that the Children’s Services Improvement Panel has a 
continuing role to play in monitoring and overseeing the ongoing process of improvement. 
• That the Scrutiny Committee recognised that the momentum of improvement needs 
to be maintained in order to ensure continuous improvement and assured CIW that this 
would be the case. The Committee will keep a watching brief over this work.
• The Scrutiny Committee congratulated all those involved in the improvement 
journey thus far comprising of Elected Members, Management and the Service’s staff and, 
having considered the report and the presentation by CIW, the Committee accepted both 
CIW’s report and the Service’s position in terms of the steps to be taken to address areas 
for development, and recommended the report to the Executive.

The Chief Executive said that he was pleased with the improvements to which the report by 
CIW testifies. He thanked the staff of Children and Families’ Services for the hard work 
which had produced those improvements and was confident that the high level of 
commitment would be maintained in the knowledge that further work needs to be done.  

Councillor Aled Morris Jones, Chair of the Corporate Scrutiny Committee - having not been 
present for the first part of this item – reiterated the Scrutiny Committee’s commitment to 
securing further improvements in Children’s Services noting that the improvement journey 
is a continuous one; its recognition of the contribution made by the Children’s Services 
Improvement Panel and the continuing role which the Panel has to play in supporting 
improvements into the future, and its appreciation of the work of staff in what can be both a 
challenging and inspiring environment. He thanked the Assistant Chief Executive/ Statutory 
Director of Social Services for her leadership and guidance during the improvement period.

The Executive acknowledged the hard work on which the significant improvements in 
Children’s Services as recognised by CIW, were founded. The Executive in welcoming the 
report stressed that the momentum must be maintained; to that end it proposed that the 
Executive should continue to receive the quarterly progress reports on improvements in 
Children and Families’ Services that have formed part of the reporting process on the 
Service’s improvement journey over the last two years, enabling the Executive to keep an 
eye on the extent and pace pf progress.

It was resolved –

• To accept the Care Inspectorate Wales’s Inspection of Children’s Services 
Isle of Anglesey County Council Report.
• To accept and agree with the Children and Families Services’ service position 
and steps to be taken to ensure that the service addresses areas for development.
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• That the Executive continues to receive quarterly progress update reports on 
improvements in Children and Families’ Services.

7 TREASURY MANAGEMENT MID-YEAR REVIEW 2018/19 

The report of the Head of Function (Resources)/Section 151 Officer incorporating a review 
of the Treasury Management position and activity mid-way through the 2018/19 financial 
year was presented for the Executive’s consideration.

The Portfolio Member for Finance reported that the mid-year review report on the Council’s 
Treasury Management activities has been prepared in accordance with the requirements of 
CIPFA’s Code of Practice on Treasury Management; the report will also be presented to 
the Full Council under the terms of the Council’s Constitution.

The Head of Function (Resources)/Section 151 Officer said that the report had been 
considered and accepted without additional comment by the Audit and Governance 
Committee. The main points can be summarised as follows –

• The Council held £6.089m of investments as at 30 September, 2018 details of 
which are contained in Appendix 4 to the report. Performance for the year to date in terms 
of investment return at £0.023m exceeds the budgeted return of £0.017m the reason being 
the increase in bank rate from 0.5% to 0.75% in August, 2018.
• The projected Capital Financing requirement (CFR) for 2018/19 in £142m. This 
denotes the Council’s underlying need to borrow in order to fund capital expenditure and is 
financed both through external borrowing - £125.6m and internal borrowing - £16.4m made 
up of the Council’s cash balances. In January, 2019 borrowing from the PWLB (£5m) 
matured and was repaid along with borrowing from North Yorkshire County Council (also 
£5m); this provided an opportunity to re-structure the Council’s borrowings leading to 
borrowing of £15m consisting of £5m to make the repayment to PWLB; £5m to repay North 
Yorkshire County Council and £5m to re-balance the proportion of internal borrowing 
compared to external borrowing in order to increase the Council’s cash balances. 
• The Council sets Prudential Indicators as part of its Treasury Management Strategy 
for the year ahead; these are designed to control the Council’s borrowing ensuring that it 
does not borrow to a level that is unsustainable in the long-term. The indicators are referred 
to in section 7 of the report. It is not envisaged that there will be any difficulties in complying 
with the indicators in the current year. Table 7.5.1 of the report shows the balance between 
external and internal borrowing with the total sum of internal borrowing having been revised 
down from the original estimate of £27.467m to £16.409m as a result of reduced capital 
expenditure and the re-structuring referred to previously.

It was resolved to approve the Treasury Management mid-year review report 2018/19 
and to forward the report to the Full Council without further comment.

8 TENANTS' PARTICIPATION STRATEGY 

The report of the Head of Housing Services incorporating the Local Tenant Participation 
Strategy for the period 2018-23 was presented for the Executive’s consideration.

The Portfolio Member for Housing and Supporting Communities reported that Welsh 
Government expects Social Landlords to agree and publish a Participation Strategy for 
Housing Services. By providing a strategy that offers a range of methods to take part, 
tenants are able to choose how and when they wish to participate. The Portfolio Member 
said that it is important that the Council approves Tenant Participation as a significant 
strategy.
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The Housing Service Manager (Strategy Commissioning & Policy) confirmed that Tenant 
Participation is regarded as important by the Housing Service. The Service uses a variety 
of methods to engage with tenants at different levels. The Officer said that progress 
towards achieving active tenant participation has been made in the last year.

It was resolved to approve the Local Tenants’ Participation Strategy.

Councillor Llinos Medi Huws
Chair


